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REGULAR COUNCIL 
 
TO: Mayor & Council DATE: October 10, 2012 
 
FROM: General Manager, Parks, Recreation and Culture FILE: 8200-01 
 
SUBJECT: Historical Re-enactment Program Review 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION 
 

The Parks, Recreation and Culture Department recommends that Council: 
 

1. receive this report as information; and 
 
2. authorize staff to include in the draft 2013 Budget $70,000 to allow the Historical Re-

enactment Program as generally described in this report to continue in 2013. 
 
INTENT 
 
The purpose of this report is to discuss the outcomes and benefits of a pilot historical  
re-enactment program that was undertaken during the summer of 2012. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
At its Regular meeting on July 25, 2011 Council considered Corporate Report No. R148 titled 
“Historical Re-enactment in Cloverdale”, a copy of which is attached as Appendix 1 to this report.  
Council approved the recommendations of that report thereby authorizing staff to include 
$70,000 in the 2012 budget for the pilot Historical Re-enactment Program (the “Program”) to be 
undertaken in 2012.  Budget approval in January 2012 secured funding for a one year “pilot” re-
enactment program.  At its Regular meeting on June 25, 2012, Council considered Corporate 
Report R143 titled “Historical Re-enactment Program” (copy attached as Appendix 2), which 
provided a status update on the planning and development of the new Program with details of the 
2012 summer performance schedule. 
 
The goals of the Program were to: 

 enhance the historic character of Cloverdale while fostering its potential as a tourist 
destination; 

 support the opening of the Fraser Valley Heritage Rail Car Barn by bringing local heritage 
to life at a new public venue in historic Cloverdale; 

 support the Surrey Cultural Plan goal of decentralized heritage services in Town Centres 
through special event/interactive opportunities; and 

 foster and promote awareness and enjoyment of Surrey’s rich history and heritage. 
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The 2012 pilot historical re-enactment program, Frontier Tale Blazers included five Canadian 
Equity actors who recreated and performed early characters from Surrey’s pioneer and settlement 
period including: 
 

 Reeve T J Sullivan, Surrey Mayor responsible for the 1912 Municipal Hall and Cenotaph; 

 Eric Anderson, early pioneer and builder of the 1872 Anderson Cabin; 

 Mary Jane Shannon, student at Surrey’s first school and later a Cloverdale teacher; 

 Dr. Fred Sinclair, local physician, Surrey Medical Health Officer and advocate for Surrey’s 
first hospital; and 

 Stan McKinnon, writer and publisher of the Surrey Leader newspaper (photos attached as 
Appendix 3). 

 
The historical characters re-enacted stories and events from the period between 1872 and 1945 in 
Surrey’s history.  Characters remained authentic to their time period.  Each actor performed three 
scripted vignettes relevant to the experiences of the character that they were playing, as well as 
three musical segments.  Performances also featured “old-time” musical entertainment by 
contracted performers to engage audiences between the re-enactment vignettes. 
 
During the 2012, the Frontier Tale Blazers performed at seven special events and venues 
throughout Surrey as follows: 
 

 July 1 Surrey’s Canada Day celebrations in Cloverdale; 

 July 7 Pioneer Fair at the Historic Stewart Farm in South Surrey; 

 July 17 at the Surrey Museum and Historic Cloverdale; 

 July 21 and 22 Fusion Festival at Holland Park in City Centre; 

 August 4 Cloverdale Blueberry Festival in Cloverdale; 

 August 11 Dancin’ in the Barn at the Stewart Farm in South Surrey; and 

 August 18 Cloverdale Main Street. 
 
During each one-hour performance block, each of four actors presented a ten-minute re-
enactment script with two 10 minute segments of musical entertainment.  While each actor 
performed one of their scripted vignettes on the tent stage, three other actors “roved” on-site to 
engage event participants.  The total presentation time during the pilot season included 172 actor 
hours of re-enactment performances and musical entertainment. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Marketing and Promotion 
 
Promotion of the Frontier Tale Blazers Program included press releases, public services 
announcements and newspaper advertisements between June 29 and August 15, 2012.  In addition, 
the program was profiled on the Heritage Services landing page of the City of Surrey website.  The 
webpage featured the summer performance schedule, the biography of each actor, a character 
profile for each character included in the re-enactment program and a link to related archival 
material on the historic characters.  The Program was well supported and publicized through 
media coverage including: nine published photographs with captions in The Province, the Surrey 
Leader, the Cloverdale Reporter, the Peace Arch News, and the BC Museums Association Round-up 
Magazine; one front page photograph and article in the Surrey Leader; five editorial articles  in 
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The Now, Cloverdale Reporter and Surrey Leader; and on the web news sites for the Surrey Leader, 
Tourism Surrey and BC Local News showcasing seven articles and video segments. 
 
Participation Indicators 
 
To engage visitors in the re-enactment performances a souvenir postcard set was created for 
distribution at performance venues.  Using archival images of Surrey’s pioneer period, the 
postcard sets were printed in an accordion style package similar to historic postcards of the 1940’s.  
Following each performance postcards were presented as a souvenir “gift” to attendees.  In 
addition to being a good “ice breaker” for actors to engage the public, the postcards also provided 
a method of tracking participation levels.  Over 4,700 postcard sets were distributed during the 
summer schedule of performances.  The largest participation occurred at the Fusion Festival with 
over 2,300 postcard sets distributed.  Although the distribution of postcard sets allowed for 
method of determining event participation, an accurate count could not be established as many 
people stopped to watch performances and continued on to other activities at the same venue 
without taking a postcard set.  It is estimated that collectively approximately 6,000 spectators 
enjoyed the Program performances during 2012. 
 
Evaluation Feedback 
 
Feedback from spectators of the Program was solicited following each performance.  
Overwhelmingly, members of the public, Program partners and heritage stakeholders were 
positive about the Program performances, the authenticity of the characters, the entertainment 
value of the Program and the promotion of Surrey’s unique history and heritage by means of the 
Program.  Those interviewed generally held the view that the Program provided an interesting 
interactive component at special events in Cloverdale, at the Museum, the Stewart Farm and 
Fusion Festival.  The consensus was that more performances at other Town Centre events and in 
Cloverdale once the Heritage Railway opens will draw larger audiences. 
 
Recommendations for Enhancing the Program 
 
Based on a review of the implementation and results of the pilot Program, a number of 
recommendations have been developed for consideration if a similar program is conducted in 
2013.  These include: 
 

1. identify a sixth historic character and develop scripts for a long-time Surrey resident 
representing an ethnically diverse settler experience (Japanese, South Asian or Chinese); 

2. include smaller community events in the Program schedule; 
3. schedule events and venues with an “inside” performance option as a contingency in case 

of poor weather conditions; 
4. consider “roving” performances rather than fixed tent stage performances to maximize 

audience participation and limit the need to draw participants to a seating area at venues 
where crowds are mobile; and 

5. consider a fee-based performance option, which would be available to organizations and 
corporations to book one or more of the actors to entertain at private events providing 
revenue for the Program. 

 
A delay in the construction and opening of the Fraser Valley Heritage Railway’s Cloverdale Car 
Barn altered the original intent and performance schedule of the re-enactment program.  
Originally planned for May 2012, the public opening of the Heritage Rail Cloverdale Car Barn and 
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Station is now planned for May 2013.  Appropriate planning of the Program schedule will assist to 
generate heritage tourism in the historic Cloverdale town centre and build a destination synergy 
between local businesses and the four Cloverdale heritage facilities, being Surrey Archives, Surrey 
Museum, Heritage Railway Car Barn and Station and the Heritage Transportation Centre. 
 
Extension of Program for 2013 
 
The Program was well received in 2012 and continues to offer a great opportunity to connect 
Surrey citizens to the City’s heritage in a fun and engaging manner.  Staff intends to include in the 
2013 budget an allocation of $70,000 to allow for the continuation of the Program and will look for 
community partners to provide funding to expand the Program to a wider schedule of 
performances over longer period of time during the spring and summer of 2013 in comparison to 
2012. 
 
SUSTAINABILITY CONSIDERATIONS 
 
The historical re-enactment program assists in achieving the objectives of the City’s Sustainability 
Charter; more particularly, Socio-Cultural Goal #SC 7, SC 4 and SC 10 by providing cultural 
services that respond to the needs and interests of a diverse population, including children, youth, 
seniors, multi-cultural group(s) families and those with special needs; by supporting cultural 
activities and events that increase understanding, tolerance and respect for diverse populations; 
and by preserving cultural heritage to foster community identity and civic pride. 
 
CONCLUSION 
 
Based on the above discussion, it is recommended that Council authorize staff to include in the 
draft 2013 Budget an allocation of $70,000 to allow the Historical Re-enactment Program as 
generally described in this report to continue in 2013. 
 
 
 
Laurie Cavan 
General Manager 
Parks, Recreation and Culture 
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Appendix 1 – Corporate Report R148:2011 “Historical Re-enactment in Cloverdale” 
Appendix 2 – Corporate Report R43:2012 “Historical Re-enactment Program”   
Appendix 3 – Frontier Tale Blazers Photographs 
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